
was much more. It was other inter-
ests. It was love and family (for him,
Rosemary, Daniel, and Laura). So in
addition to the love of ideas, and the
warmth of friendship, he provided us
with perspective.

I feel honored to have shared a part of his
life. All who knew and associated with
him must feel similarly honored.

James W. Prothro
The University of North Carolina

Frank J. Munger
The many friends of Frank Munger at
Syracuse University's Maxwell School
are saddened by his death. He spent 1 5
years at the Maxwell School and made in-
numerable contributions to it. He was
widely admired for his fine scholarship
and teaching and for his tenure as chair-
man of the political science department.
We and his profession will miss him
greatly.

Guthrie S. Birkhead
Dean, The Maxwell School of
Citizenship and Public Affairs

Syracuse University

Editor's Note. A memorial fund has been
established at the University of North
Carolina, Chapel Hill in honor of Frank
Munger. Gifts, which are tax deductible
and should be made payable to the Frank
Munger Memorial Fund, should be sent to
Frank Munger Memorial Fund, UNC De-
velopment Office, 203 Steele Building,
University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill,
North Carolina 27514.

Harold M. Vinacke
Dr. Harold M. Vinacke, Professor Emeri-
tus of Political Science at the University
of Cincinnati, died on May 10, 1981 at
the age of 87. An authority on China and
Japan, Vinacke was an architect of the
Far Eastern Association, the predecessor
of the Association for Asian Studies. A
book which educated generations of stu-
dents in this country and abroad,
Vinacke's History of the Far East in Mod-
ern Times was published in six editions,
beginning in 1928.

Born in Colorado, Vinacke was graduated
from the University of Denver in 1914. A
building block for much that was to fol-

low, Vinacke taught for one year at
Nankai University in China before joining
the faculty of Miami University in 1918.
Vinacke took leave to do graduate work
at Princeton University, which granted
him the Ph.D. in 1922. Moving from Ox-
ford to Cincinnati in 1926, Vinacke
taught at the University of Cincinnati un-
til his retirement in 1963.

During World War II Vinacke headed the
Japan section of the Office of War Infor-
mation. More than one associate gained
from Vinacke's reminiscences of his
Washington days. A Fellow of the Gradu-
ate School of Arts and Sciences, Vinacke
served as head of the Department of
Political Science from 1954 to 1963. A
vigorous defender of faculty rights and
administration accountability, he was the
author of an influential AAUP report on
faculty participation in university affairs.

Integrating campus responsibilities and
professional activities, Vinacke was a
former President of the Midwest Political
Science Association and authored works
on international organization and Ameri-
can foreign policy. Vinacke had been a
visiting professor at Harvard University
and a consultant to the Operations Re-
search Office.

In 1969, Vinacke was presented with a
volume of papers written in his honor by
colleagues and former students. Harold
Vinacke is especially remembered by
those who taught with him for his un-
compromising integrity and professional
modesty.

Dieter Dux
J. C. Heinlein

Edward R. Padgett
Paul F. Power

University of Cincinnati

Francis Dunham Wormuth
Francis Dunham Wormuth, Distinguished
Professor of Political Science at the Uni-
versity of Utah, died June 1, 1981, at
age 72. Despite severe health problems,
he had courageously managed to con-
tinue to teach until a few weeks before
his death. In June, 1980, he was one of
the first two recipients of the Superior
Teaching Award, established that year
by the College of Social and Behavioral
Science, University of Utah. In the
spring, 1981 meeting of the Utah Aca-
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